Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Modern dancing has a prominent place in Lindenwood's physical education program. On February 3 the Orchesis gave its annual dance recital in Roemer Auditorium, with the theme "Hopscotching the World". This is a scene from the "Song of India". Seated from the left: Barbara Smith, Joplin, Mo.; Gerean Millman, Kansas City, Mo.; Sondra Beck, Sikeston, Mo.; Susan Cunningham, Caruthersville, Mo.; Starlin Edwards, Kirkwood, Mo., and Jean Johnson, Nashville, Tenn. Standing from the left: Dorothy Boutin, Cape Girardeau, Mo.; Sally Lakin, LaSalle, Ill.; Marian Marshall, Richmond Heights, Mo.; Nancy Elwood, Russellville, Ark.; Joyce Murphey, San Angelo, Texas, and Kathy Kolocotronis, St. Louis, Mo.

Thank You

O NE OF THE CONCERNS of the college staff is that the students who go out from the college shall carry with them the inner resources and skills for active and useful and happy lives. Another is that former students will have a sense of participation in the ongoing of the college and that the work of their alma mater may be worthy of their loyal support.

Lindenwood alumnae this year have in gratifying numbers shown their concern for their college by responding to our invitation to recommend prospective students. There has been a decided increase in the use of the form printed in the "Bulletin," and I wish to take this means of expressing my thanks to the many alumnae who already have responded and to remind others that it is not too late for them to propose the

names of high school girls who may be interested in Lindenwood. The major "hour of decision" in choosing a college will come within the next three months. We hope that our alumnae, whenever possible, will tell prospective students and their parents of the special educational opportunities which Lindenwood offers.

You no doubt realize that college enrollments, almost universally, are low at the present time. For that reason, and because of the esteem in which I know you hold Lindenwood, I am sure you will be pleased to know that Freshman enrollments for next year are well ahead of the enrollments at this time for the past three years. Part of that increase is the result of your work and we are grateful to you for it and are depending on you to continue it.

F. L. McCLUER, President

More or Less Personal

It's a political life for Mary Alice Sanders, class of '49, who is on the staff of Missouri Congressman Dewey Short in Washington, where she shares an apartment with another Lindenwooder, Betty Cole, 1945-46. Miss Sanders writes, "My boss . . . brought me out to Missouri to help in the campaign this fall. It was very strenuous, but a most interesting experience. With the Republican victory at last, my boss will now become chairman of the House Armed Services Committee." Her sister, Anna (1948-49), is married and living in Farmington, Mo.

A heart-warming letter, with appreciation for the Bulletin and a check to the college, has come from Helen Henderson Cox (Mrs. John F.), 1928-30, Bridge Road, Morrilton, Ark. Mrs. Cox reports that

her three daughters, 16, 14, and 10, are "receiving their share of the honors and responsibilities of their schools" and are busy with such activities as band, piano, student council, high school paper, clubs, etc. The eldest daughter, Sally, is at the point of inquiring about Lindenwood.

Marilyn Tweedie, 1948-50, writes that she took a degree last June with emphasis in merchandising at the University of Missouri and now is doing fashion coordination in Jefferson City, Mo., where she lives at 1021 Adams St. "With regard to my years since Lindenwood," she wrote, "I really believe half the time has been occupied with answering letters, rushing to weddings and looking at pictures of L. C. legacies!

—All part of our perpetuated Lindenwood friendships."

In this Issue:

Choir Spring Tour

Page Three

Religious Emphasis Week

Page Four

Alumnae Clubs

Page Four

Phyllis Love in New Play

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Six, Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 126

MARCH, 1953

Nos. 5 and 6

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE

ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Lindenwood Choir to Give Concerts In Two States

Itinerary for Annual Spring Tour Includes Cities in Missouri and Kansas
—Thirty-two Students to Make Trip by Bus—
Prof. Milton Rehg Is Director

LINDENWOOD'S CHOIR will visit a number of Missouri and Kansas cities during its annual spring tour beginning April 8. Concerts will be given at the Mexico, Mo., High School; Chillicothe, Mo., High School; Westminster Presbyterian Church, St. Joseph, Mo.; Second Presbyterian Church, Kansas City, Mo.; Leavenworth, Kan., High School; North Kansas City, Mo., High School, and the Shawnee Mission High School, Shawnee Mission, Kan.

The Choir will present two concerts at the Second Presbyterian Church in Kansas City on April 12. The Rev. Cleme Bininger, pastor of the church, has been a vesper speaker at Lindenwood and his daughter, Barbara Bininger, is a Freshman at Lindenwood.

Present plans call for the Choir to leave the campus by bus on April 8, with the return scheduled for April 13 or 14. Thirty-two students, chosen from the 60 members of the Choir on the basis of loyalty to the Choir and scholastic standing, will make the trip. Included in the group will be an instrumental trio, which will be featured in choral accompaniments. It consists of Shirley Parnas, piano; Lucy Gross, flute, and Carolyn Beckwith, harp.

Milton Rehg, of Lindenwood's Music Department, is director of the Choir and will be in charge of the tour.

Editorial Commends Dr. McCluer's Talk on Academic Freedom

In a recent address to approximately 400 educators attending the Council on Social Work Education in St. Louis, Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood's president, warned that leaders of education must resist those who would force them to conform to one pattern of thought and would frighten them into silence.

Commenting on Dr. McCluer's message, the St. Louis Post-Dispatch said editorially:

"A review of the program shows that many problems are under discussion. But we suspect that no professional problem of training or technique will be more important than the issue of freedom dealt with by President McCluer of Lindenwood College. 'If education is to meet its obligation to strengthen freedom, it must be free itself,' said Dr. McCluer. 'If we let ourselves be frightened into silence, restrictive laws will strangle education and the grey smog of fear will smother it to death'."

A REMINDER

A REMINDER—to make your plans to return to Lindenwood for Commencement weekend, May 29-30. Classes which will hold reunions are: 1893, 1898, 1903, 1920, 1921, 1922, 1923, 1928, 1939, 1940, 1941, 1942, 1943, 1948, and 1952.

Member of Class of 1928 Writes of Life in Japan

In a letter to Dr. Elizabeth Dawson, professor of English, Frances Stumberg Nuelsen, class of '28 and Lindenwood instructor of English, 1929-35, describes the beauties of Japan, in which she and her husband, John L. Nuelsen, are living.

"Here in Kamahura," she wrote," we live right among the Japanese people. One old gentleman has a private rickshaw. Our lane is bordered by high bamboo fences, tiled roofs and pine trees and dahlias above them. . . . I can't get used to what Japanese stone and wood do to me. Imagine dark gray and brown houses, lead-colored tiles, high green bamboo poles surrounding them, gardens of rock and pine with cherry trees and rose bushes, and an orderly quiet everywhere. Then in amongst it all, put dozens of children in bright clothes, little Japanese women wearing bright haoris and carrying baby-san upon their backs. . . . All my life I've seen pictures of Fujiyama. But they don't give any clear impression of the serenity, the size, the beauty, the mystery of the mountain. And the sea at Zaimokust Beach just ten minutes away by wooden clogs has colors that I've never seen on the Missouri River, the Atlantic Ocean, or Chesapeake Bay. . . ."

Dr. McCluer Addresses Presbyterian Men's Council

Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood's president, addressed a meeting of the National Council of Presbyterian Men in Chicago on Jan. 31. His subject was "Our Colleges—Burden or Help?"

Missouri School of Mines Choir Gives Concert at Lindenwood

A joint concert was presented in Roemer Auditorium on Feb. 7 by the Lindenwood and Missouri School of Mines choirs. The School of Mines Choir, with 46 voices, was directed by John Brewer. Milton Rehg is the director of the Lindenwood Choir. A dance was held following the program.

Dr. Edward Dowey Is Guest Speaker For Religious Emphasis Week

THE ANNUAL Religious Emphasis Week on Lindenwood campus was led this year (Feb. 8-12) by the Rev. Edward A. Downey, Jr., Th. D., professor of religion at Columbia University in New York City, and by the newly arrived Dean of the Chapel at Lindenwood, the Rev. Theodore A. Gill, Th. D. The two leaders were fellow students at Princeton Theological Seminary, Union Seminary, and the University of Zurich, from which Swiss faculty each has his Doctor of Theology degree. Dr. Dowey's study has taken him as well to Lafayette College, Cambridge University, and New College at Edinburgh, Scotland. His recent book, "The Knowledge of God in Calvin," has been widely hailed as one of the best Calvin studies ever done by an American.

The distinguished visitor's chapel talks were concerned with "Seeking Faith," "Finding Faith," and "Living in Faith." His evening addresses were given to "Seeing Through the Bible" and "Christians and the Church." A new and successful element in the week's program was a panel discussion on the last evening, when Dr. Dowey, Dr. McCluer, Dr. Alice Parker, Dr. Eugene Conover, and Dr. Gill answered the students' questions. Another new feature was Dr. Dowey's address to the faculty at a tea on Wednesday, "The Theological Revolution in Our Time." Dr. Gill opened and closed the week with appropriate sermons.

Student committees of the Student Christian Association organized and directed the whole richly varied program. Introductions at the various meetings were made by Nell Culver, Beth Banta, Ginger Frye, Von Burton, Grett Bartenbach and Eleanor Mauze. As always, the conferences which students had with the leaders were counted high among the helpful features of this important occasion.

Alumnae Clubs Sponsor Variety of Lindenwood Projects

LUMNAE club news is exciting these days, with A more and more "Lindenwood projects" afoot. The ST. LOUIS AFTERNOON CLUB in February gave the college \$500 to buy a new and muchneeded public address system for Roemer Auditorium. The gift is in memory of Dr. Alice Linnemann and Mr. Guy Motley. . . . The new HOUSTON CLUB recently entertained prospective students at a coke party. . . . WICHITA CLUB members had a lively, informal supper party (hot dogs, baked beans, etc.) for junior and senior high school girls. . . . The DALLAS CLUB also gave a party for Lindenwood prospects. . . . Ditto the TULSA CLUB. . . . The ST. CHARLES CLUB in future will give TWO Lindenwood scholarships-continuing a scholarship in memory of Mr. Motley and starting a new one in memory of Dr. Linnemann. . . . DENVER CLUB members had a rummage sale; ST. CHARLES cleared more than \$300 with a bazaar. . . .

Program news is interesting, too. The ST. LOUIS EVENING CLUB (experimenting with alternating meetings in homes and hotel dining rooms) had a demonstration of an English class for foreign-born students at a recent meeting, and a talk on "Why Read Editorials" by Charles C. Clayton, St. Louis editorial writer and editor of this Bulletin. . . ST. CHARLES had a talk by a St. Louis television station expert, a movie on electrical household equipment. . . . WICHITA (alternating luncheon and evening meetings) has had talks on flower arrangements, slides

on Japan, slides on the 1951 commencement. . . .

The LOS ANGELES CLUB had as its guests at a meeting on January 10, Dr. and Mrs. Franc L. McCluer. Approximately 30 members attended the meeting at the home of Miss Jean Starr, 1936-37, at which a buffet luncheon was served. Both Dr. and Mrs. McCluer spoke and colored slides of campus scenes were shown. Mrs. Conn Gertmenian (Doris Nahigian, Class of '42) is president of the club.

These are mere SAMPLES of worthwhile projects and programs. Are you a member of the club in your area? If not, won't you write the alumnae office for information? Do you want a new club in your area? Write the alumnae office! First steps towards two new clubs have started since the last (January) issue of the Bulletin went out.

Lady Molly Huggins Speaks at Lindenwood

Lady Molly Huggins, noted lecturer and humanitarian, received an enthusiastic welcome when she spoke at Lindenwood on February 5. Discussing racial prejudices, she told the students that the destiny of America and of Great Britain depends upon the friendship of peoples of other races. Communism, she said, must be fought with democratic ideals and Christian faith as well as with material force. "To do that," she emphasized, "we must work with the brown, black and yellow races, who compose two-thirds of the world's population."

Lindenwood Alumna Wins Recognition As an Actress



Miss Phyllis Love, who attended Lindenwood in 1943-45, visited the campus on January 27 between performances of "Josephine" at the American Theater in St. Louis. Shown with her are from the left: Suzanne Elliott, Nell Culver, and seated at the right, Paula Moore. All are members of Alpha Psi Omega.

M 1943-45, is winning attention as an actress. Currently she has a leading role in the new Sally Benson play, "Josephine," which is headed for Broadway. The play was presented at the American Theater in St. Louis the week of Jan. 25 and Miss Love took time out from performances and rehearsals for a "nostalgic" visit to the campus. She spoke at a student convocation on Jan. 27 and was the luncheon guest of Dr. McCluer, with the members and pledges of Alpha Psi Omega, national honorary dramatic fraternity, of which Miss Love was a member during her undergraduate days.

Other plays in which Miss Love has appeared include "The Country Girl" and "The Rose Tattoo." Her favorite role was in her husband's play, "The Temptation of Maggie Haggertty." Miss Love and her husband hope to take the play to London soon. While at Lindenwood, Miss Love played in "The Cradle Song," "Ladies in Retirement," and "Outward Bound." After leaving Lindenwood, she at-

tended the Carnegie Tech School of Drama at Pittsburgh. In addition to her stage performances, she has had several roles in television.

In private life she is Mrs. James McGree and she and her husband live at 52 Bank St., Greenwich Village. During a tour of the campus, Miss Love spoke especially of Cobb Hall, which was built after she had left Lindenwood, and of the campus radio station, KCLC.

Miss Florence Jackson, Former Lindenwood Dean, Dies

Miss Florence Jackson, who served as dean of women at Lindenwood for a year and a half following the death of Mrs. John Roemer in 1938, died at her home in South Natick, Mass., on December 8 after a short illness.

Miss Mary Lou Matthews, Class of '51, writes that she has a new civil service position and is living at 613 Oak Ridge Ave., Neosho, Mo.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Colleen D. Johnson, Class of '47, is now teaching piano at Peace College, Raleigh, N. C.

Mrs. L. E. Kinney (Priscilla Jane Bogue, 1946-48) sailed last month for Okinawa to join her husband, Lt. L. E. Kinney, recently transferred there from Korea. Last year she taught in the public schools of a suburb of Oklahoma City, Okla.

Mrs. Charles H. Argast (Joline Bressie, Class of '52) is now living with her Navy husband at 2029 Seventy-third St., Brooklyn, N. Y. Mrs. Argast is a medical technician at the Brooklyn Methodist Hospital.

Mrs. Ray Althouse (Elizabeth Limbird, 1925-26) and her family have recently moved to Canada, where their address is 3410 Ninth St., SW, Calgary, Alberta. Mr. and Mrs. Althouse have two daughters, Carolyn, who is a Junior at the University of Oklahoma, and Suzanne, who is a high school student in Calgary.

Mrs. Burns Cline (Willa Waters, Class of '32) writes that since the death of her husband in 1950 she has been connected with the U.S.A.F. special service and is now on an overseas tour.

Mrs. David G. Hoffman (Paddy Ann Tuttle, 1943-45) writes that she and her husband are now living at 385 La Prenda Rd., Los Altos, Calif.

WEDDINGS

A January bride was Miss Nancy Jane Nagl, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Carl J. Nagl, of Omaha, Neb. Miss Nagl, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44, chose January 31 as the date of her marriage to John Howard Pryor at Omaha. Mr. and Mrs. Pryor are now at home at 3212 Harney St., Omaha.

February 27 was the date chosen by Miss Arline Heckman, Class of '48, for her marriage to Don K. Miller in Clayton, Mo. Two Lindenwood classmates were attendants. Mrs. William Crowder, Class of '48 (Marthella Mayhall) was matron of honor and Mrs. Harold Bean (Joan Schneeberger, 1946-49), was a bridesmaid. Mr. and Mrs. Miller are now at home at 3438 Russell Blvd., St. Louis.

On January 23 at Franklin, Tenn., Miss Mary Ann Liggett was married to John Irwin Butterfield. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1947-49. She and her husband are now at home at A-28 Skyline Apartments, Nashville, Tenn.

BIRTHS

Dr. and Mrs. David Orrahood (Joyce Heldt, 1945-47), 923 Chelsea Ave., Glendale, Mo.; a daughter, Sarah Ann, born January 26.

Mr. and Mrs. Max Morrison (Jane McLean, Class of '46), 661 Imogene Ave., Los Angeles, Calif.; a son, Michael McLean, born December 4.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Nash (Patricia Grove, 1947-49), 124½ S. Twenty-fourth St., St. Joseph, Mo.; a son, Richard Warren, born October 30, 1952.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Pierpont, Jr. (Mary Frances Reeves, 1943-45), Little Rock, Ark., a son, Robbie, born March 4, 1952.

Mr. and Mrs. John R. Howell (Betty Burke Beckly, 1945-46), 3833 N.W. Thirty-third St., Oklahoma City, Okla., a son, John Russell, born August 27, 1952.

Mr. and Mrs. Daryl A. Stamp (Diane Falkenainer, 1947-48), 304 Melrose Court, Iowa City, Iowa; a son, Dayrl Randall, born September 4, 1952.

Mr. and Mrs. William Belanger (Keltah Long, Class of '47), 1515 Delworth St., Wilmington, Del.; a daughter, Kathryn Ann, born October 21.

Mr. and Mrs. Jack Monsour (Constance Christy Clark, 1945-46), Ponca City, Okla.; a daughter, Martha Denoya, born October 29.

Mr. and Mrs. Frederick Senter Balch, Jr. (Memory Lee Bland, 1945-47), 4815 Hawthorne Rd., Little Rock, Ark.; a daughter, Beverly Bland, born July 6.

Mr. and Mrs. John Taylor (Joan Lynn Pohl, 1946-47), 511 N. Third St., Hiawatha, Kansas; a daughter, Karen Lynn, born November 29.

Dr. and Mrs. Joseph A. Elliott (Mary Louise Evans-Lombe, 1945-47), Oak Lane Dr., Laurel, Del.; a son, John David, born October 21.

Mr. and Mrs. John F. Tomcak (Jacqueline Brickey, 1945-47), 5510 Wabash St., Kansas City, Mo.; a daughter, Janyce Lee, born November 17.

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph T. Monnig, Jr. (Janet Neilson, Class of '52), 5 Manor Lane, Ferguson, Mo.; a daughter, Ann Elizabeth, born October 17.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

BIRTHS

Mr. and Mrs. Billy Moore (Margaret Ann Eavey, 1949-51), R.R. 2, Harrisonville, Mo.; a daughter, Georgiann, born April 21.

Mr. and Mrs. A. J. Gilbert (Margaret Ann Einspahr, 1945-47) Laird, Colo.; a son, Steven Thomas, born February 8.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Silverberg (Joan Gillette, 1950-51) 413 S. Jefferson St., Mascoutah, Ill.; a son, Robbin Allen, born November 1.

Mr. and Mrs. James R. King, Jr. (Barbara Ruth Gray, 1940-42) 8040 Barkley Dr., Houston, Texas; a son, David Gray King, born October 31.

Mr. and Mrs. Don W. Murphy (Louise Williams, 1949-50), 421½ S. Sixth St., Healdton, Okla.; a son, Don Michael, born September 22.

Mr. and Mrs. W. J. Trousdale (Alice Louise Wonder, 1939-40), 3129 Wemberley Dr., Sacramento, Calif.; a daughter, Jeri Lee, born October 24.

Mr. and Mrs. John G. Cuming (Rosemary Miller, 1937-38), 19 Marshall St., Old Greenwich, Conn.; a son, Clyde John, born September 29.

Mr. and Mrs. Edward G. Hart (Mary Jean Lauvetz, 1937-39), 4427 Vista St., Philadelphia, Pa.; a son, Edward Gunnar, born October 23.

Mr. and Mrs. Robert R. Newlin (Mary Dorothy Tolly, 1949-50), 1837 Shady Crest Ave., Decatur, Ill.; a son, Michael Robert, born September 9.

Mr. and Mrs. William Nye Holway (Polly Jean Pollock, Class of '42), 2645 E. Thirty-fifth St., Tulsa, Okla.; a daughter, Shirley Clare, born October 22.

Mr. and Mrs. T. Gilbert Davis, II (Shirley May Pollock, 1947-48), 2633 Terwilleger St., Tulsa, Okla.; a son, Grant Michael, born September 17.

Mr. and Mrs. John Gallagher (Sarah Clare Phillips, 1937-39), 49 E. Henderson Rd., Columbus, Ohio; a daughter, Elizabeth Coupland, born November 13.

Mr. and Mrs. William D. McEachron (Mary Virginia Oxley, 1940-42), 1236 Gregory St., Wilmette, Ill.; a son, Thomas Edward, born November 26.

Lindenwood Wedding



Mr. and Mrs. Arthur N. Johnson, Jr., cutting the cake after their wedding in Alton, Ill., on Sept. 27. Mrs. Johnson was Jane Irene Von Meyer and she attended Lindenwood in 1950-52. Her attendants included Miss Kay Caslon, of Oskaloosa, Iowa, a roommate at Lindenwood, and Miss Anita Marshall, a member of the Junior Class. Mr. and Mrs. Johnson are now at home in Woodbury, Conn.

Mr. and Mrs. William Garrard Holt, Jr. (Billie Varee Fouts, 1942-43), 606 Perry Ave., Hazard, Ky.; a daughter, Rosalynn Ryan, born September 18.

IN MEMORIAM

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. H. T. Poindexter on January 27 at her home in Kansas City. Mrs. Poindexter was Adele Kellar, Class of 1888. The sincerest condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to all the members of her family.

We record with deep regret the death of Miss Veronica Hoehn on January 29 at her home in Chicago. Miss Hoehn was a member of the Class of 1889. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Miss Cora Silver at her home in Denver, Colo., on January 29. Miss Silver was a member of the Class of '04. The sincere sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty is extended to all the members of her family.

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Frank E. James, at her home in La Crescenta, Calif., last June. Mrs. James was Elizabeth French, Class of '32. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. Walter E. Remmers, of Darien, Conn., on December 18, 1952, after a short illness. Mrs. Remmers was Ann Lois Mitchell, Class of '27. The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty are extended to all the members of her family.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Miss Pearl Walker of the Music faculty, whose brother, Dr. Will A. Walker, of Golconda, Ill., died suddenly on January 21.

It is with deep regret that we record the death of Miss Marian Martin on January 10 in Springfield, Mo., after an illness of several years. Miss Martin was a member of the Class of '28. She is survived by a sister, Mrs. Garry S. Taniguchi (Jeanette Martin, 1925-28), 1608 E. Fifty-fifth St., Chicago, Ill. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences.

Return Postage Guaranteed

Return Postage Guaranteed

ntered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office at
St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

The Alumnae Can Help

We shall welcome recommendations of prospective students from alumnae and friends of the College. We hope you will not only send us the names of students, but will speak to these students about Lindenwood College. If a substantial number of the friends of Lindenwood should become very active in locating prospective students for us, calling them to the attention of the Director of Admissions, and following up

by telling these students something about the College, we shall have a great increase in enrollment. Your help in this matter is earnestly requested and will be sincerely appreciated.

The following form may be clipped and mailed to the Director of Admissions, Lindenwood College, St. Charles, Missouri.

F. L. McCLUER, President

To:	
Director of Admissions	(Date)
LINDENWOOD COLLEGE	
ST. CHARLES, MISSOURI	
Name of prospective student	
Parents' name	
Address	
Class in high school	
Name of high school student is attending	
Comment and recommendation	
SIGNED	
ADDRESS	